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BUSINESS NAME 

Volume 12  Issue 4 

 
Phone: 306-544-2223 

Fax: 306-544-2261 
E-Mail:                                      

townahanley@sasktel.net 
Website: www.hanley.ca 

 

TOWN OF HANLEY 

Box 270 

Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 

HANLEY PUBLIC LIBRARY 
(A Division of the Wheatland  Regional Library) 

CHANGE OF HOURS NOTIFICATION 

This is to notify all patrons of the Hanley Public Library that the 
weekly hours of operation will be changed, effective January 1, 

2019. 
The new library hours will be as follows: 

Tuesdays – 1:00pm – 6:00pm 
   Wednesdays – 9:30am – 12:30pm 
     Thursdays – 2:00pm – 6:00pm 

To submit ads, community news/events, thank you notes, etc., please 
email the Hanley Hermes at: hermes.hanley@sasktel.net  

HERMES ADVERTISING POLICY 

Please be advised when placing an ad in the Hermes Newsletter 
it is required by the person or organization to submit the article 

or ad as is.  We are not responsible for designing or making any 
changes.   

 

 

Advertising Fees    B/W  Colour 

 

Business Card  $25. $35. 

¼ Page   $35. $45. 

½ Page   $40. $50. 

Full Page  $60. $80. 

http://www.townofhanley.ca/
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Hanley Lutheran Church 

 Box 296  

 Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 
 

Pastor Kristin Soveran  - soveran@sasktel.net 
(306) 361-8545 

 

Sunday Worship & Sunday School:  10:00 

a.m. 

Communion: 1st Sunday of the month 

Hanley Mennonite Church 

 15 kilometers west of Hanley 

 - Pastor Gary Peters 

 (306) 544-2633 

Sunday School for all ages:  10:00 a.m.  

Church Service:  11:00 a.m. 

LOCAL CHURCHES, TOPS, CHILD 
HEALTH CLINIC, HANLEY HOUSING 

Hanley United Church 

 Box 219  

Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 

Rev. Andrew Appledore 

aappledore@gmail.com 

 (306)544-2822  (Thursday, Friday) or                   

(306) 956-3228  (Home) 

Sunday Worship : Starting Aug. 19th/18 at 
11:15 a.m. 

Everyone is welcome to join us in a  

stimulating Sunday Service 

Hanley TOPS 

Does your scale say HELP ? 
We have the secret with our  

 supportive weight loss group. 
 

 Wednesday evenings at the  
United Church in Hanley. 

 Weigh in at 6:00pm 
 Meeting at 6:30pm 

 
 “If you change nothing, nothing can change.” 

 Call Linda today (306) 544-2264 

 

Hanley Child Health Clinic 

Child Health Clinic located at the Community  
Centre on Lincoln Street 

Held the 2nd Tuesday of the month 
Clinic hours: 10:30-2:15 

 
For appointment call our New Number:                                 

1-855-613-8216 (Toll Free) 
or 1-306-655-4730 

 
BLACKSTRAP COVENANT CHURCH 

Dundurn Community Hall 
 

Pastor: Andy Gilkinson 
andygilk@gmail.com 

(306) 544-4203 
 

Sunday Worship & Children’s Church  
10:00 a.m. 

 

Hanley Housing rentals available. One bedroom 
unfurnished unit, 4 appliances, Heat and water 

included, yard maintenance provided.   

ONLY ONE UNIT LEFT 

For more information, please contact Jayne at:  

          1-306-713-4545  

hanleyhousing2016@gmail.com 

Community Baptist Church 

Hanley Centennial Hall 

Pastor Brad Young 

(306) 250-2615 

communitybaptisthanley@gmail.com 

Every Sunday 

10:00 a.m.  Coffee & Sunday School 

11:00 a.m. Worship Service 

 

mailto:aappledore@gmail.com
mailto:andygilk@gmail.com
mailto:communitybaptisthanley@gmail.com
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RULES RULES RULES!  

HANLEY FIRE HALL 

 

If you are interested in organizing a function to raise money for the new Fire 
Hall, please don’t hesitate to contact the Town Office for more information.  

Since the last Hermes, Vern Harder has erected the frames for interior walls; 
Ryan Grindheim has been installing lights and electrical; and Titanium Mechani-
cal will be installing the boiler.  

Donations are accepted at the Hanley Town Office. You will receive a charitable 
donation receipt that you can use for your income tax  

Did you know that each municipality in Saskatchewan shall adopt a Code of Ethics Bylaw 
(pursuant to subsection 93.1 of The Municipalities Act)? 

This Bylaw ensures that “as members of council, we recognize that our actions have an im-
pact on the lives of all residents and property owners in the community. Fulfilling our obli-
gations and discharging our duties responsibly requires a commitment to the highest ethical 
standards.” And, “The quality of the public administration and governance of the Town of 
Hanley, as well as its reputation and integrity, depends on our conduct as elected officials”. 
This bylaw echoes the Oath or Affirmation of Member of Council that must be signed after 
they are elected. 

The Town of Hanley Council adopted a bylaw in 2016 to fulfill these requirements. 

The Bylaw in its entirety can be found on our website at hanley.ca under Administration 
then click on Bylaws and Policy or come to the Town Office during regular hours. 

 

Seeking Singers 

Come join us Monday, September 16, 7:30 pm 

for the first practice of fall 2019. 

 

 

 

New members: short audition required.  

Show up early (7 pm) September 16. 

 

Hanley Community Choir meets 

Mondays, 7:30 -9:00 pm Lutheran Church  
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Hanley Housing Authority 

We are looking for volunteers to join our Hanley Housing Authority as a Board member 

Usually consists of 9-11 meeting per year, typically meeting in the evenings, 1-2 hours each 
meeting 

If you require any further information please contact Sherri Mooney at 306-544-2296.  

For Board application forms contact Town Office: 306-544-2223 

Hanley Housing rentals available.  

One-bedroom unfurnished unit, 4 appliances, Heat and water included, yard  

maintenance provided.   

For more information, please contact Jayne at: 1-306-713-4545                                                    

 hanleyhousing2016@gmail.com 

 

 

Hanley Housing Authority 

Hanley Housing Program 

The Hanley Housing Authority on behalf of Saskatchewan Housing Corporation, offers the  Social Housing 
Program.  This program is designed to ensure that safe, adequate housing is available to those who could not 
otherwise afford it.  Our tenants benefit from a safe place to call home, a community they can enjoy and 
peace of mind. 

General Requirements for Housing 

Applicants must meet income and asset limit requirements to be eligible for the Housing Program. All appli-
cants are required to complete an application form and provide verification of income and assets, as request-
ed. 

Review Process 

Applications are reviewed for eligibility and approved by the Housing Authority Board of Directors. We uti-
lize a point score system that considers adequacy, suitability and affordability when determining the priority 
of need. 

Once approved, units are allocated upon availability on a priority based, point score system. 

Additional Information Senior housing rent is based on income – 30% of gross household income, collected 
via pre-authorized payment. 

Units are smoke free – No smoking in the units by tenants or guests. Housing tenants are responsible for ob-
taining and paying for their own power.  Heat, water/sewer are included in the rent. 

Any questions related to the Hanley Housing Authority should first be directed to the manager. 

All requested income information and previous landlord references must be included or application will not 
be processed. 

ALL UNITS ARE NON-SMOKING UNITS 
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Phil Sarich—Owner 

Box 782 Dundurn, SK S0K 1K0 

Ph: (306) 380-3113  *  Fx: (306) 492-2520 

Email: blackstrapheating@sasktel.net 

www.blackstrapheating.com 

    GREG BRKICH MLA 

 

ARM RIVER CONSTITUENCY 

102 Washington Avenue Phone: 1-800-539-3979 

P.O. Box 1077  E-mail: gregpbrkich@sasktel.net  

Davidson, SK S0G 1A0 

New item –Black Russell Zip-up Hoodies - $40 
Hats (Curb brim or flat) - $40 
Long red game socks - $10  
Assorted practice jerseys and other clothing - $10 
Available in size small to XXL  
Football T-Shirts - $25.00 
Scarves - $25.00 
Game-worn black ($40) & red jerseys ($20) 
If interested, see Mr. Anderson 

SPARE BUS DRIVERS URGENTLY NEEDED! 
 

  

RM RECYCLING BIN  

INFORMATION NOTICE 

 

The Blue Recycling Bin located at the RM shop is 
for recycling ONLY ! 

Acceptable Recycling Items:  

 Paper and Cardboard 

Plastics with a Recycle Symbol #1-#7 

Tin and Aluminum 

Please respect these guidelines or the  
service may be terminated. 

 
RM RESIDENTS ONLY 

Area is under video surveillance 

 

ANIMAL CONTROL 
Our Animal Control Officer is Suzanne Coghill. She can be 
contacted at 306-371-3378 for concerns in regards to pets.
Please be a responsible pet owner and keep your pets li-
censed, under control and cleaned up after! 
licensed, under control and cleaned up after! 

 

 

WEBSITE UPDATES 
If you have a business in town and wish to advertise your 
name and phone number on the Town’s website, please 
visit: hanley.ca>Business>Directory and click on the link 
for emailing the Town Office to provide us with updated 
information. 
We can only keep the website as current as you tell us! 
Thank you! 
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HANLEY/ROSEDALE FIRE DEPARTMENT 

Donations and the 50/50 Fire Brigade lottery are great ways to support the Hanley Rosedale Fire Brigade. Be 
sure to check at the Hanley Town Office to see if you are paid up to be eligible to win!! 

 
Fire Brigade lottery winners: 

 
Marlene Simonsen—$41 Pd 

Scott Anderson —$41 c/o 

Ernie Epp —$42—Pd $83 

Janel  Romanski —$42 c/o 

              Karen & Calvin Grindheim —$42—$84 Pd 

Robert Mushumanski —$41 Pd 

Alan Peek—$41 c/o 

Susan Prosofsky -$40- $81 Pd  

Darice Carlson—$41 Pd 

 
BE SURE YOU ARE PAID UP FOR 2019 
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Living Sky Internet Ltd.       
             

  
 
Box 30 Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 
P: 306-251-1944 
W: https://livingskyinternet.ca 
 

 
“We have been working for close to two years to bring high speed wireless internet to the RM’s of 
Rosedale, Lost River and the town of Hanley. We are very close to finishing our negotiations to lease 
a tower northeast of Hanley but before we proceed any further with this project we’d like to get some 
feedback on whether this is something the local people want. To learn more call Darryl or Jackie at 
306-251-1944, or email support@livingskyinternet.ca to let us know if you’d like this service. You 
can also check out our website http://livingskyinternet.ca. Thank you!”  

 

TURN IN POACHERS AND 

POLLUTERS –  

TIP LINE  

1-800-667-7561 OR #5555 ON  

SASKTEL CELLULAR 

   

  

  

https://livingskyinternet.ca
mailto:support@livingskyinternet.ca
http://livingskyinternet.ca
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TRANSFER STATION HOURS 
 

Tues & Thurs:  5:00 p.m. – 9:00 p.m. 

Saturdays:  10:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m. 

TOWN EMERGENCY NUMBERS: 

Evenings: Mayor: Marv Gerbrandt - (306) 544-2802 or (306)270-2737 
You can call the Mayor or any of the Councillors first to ascertain course of action needed to be 
taken. 
Weekends Water & Sewer Maintenance: Don Suttie - (306) 544-2797 or (306) 261-0200 
All other issues (or unable to contact Don):  Call the Mayor or any other Council member. 

HANLEY CENTENNIAL COMMUNITY CENTRE  

Book now for your event to make sure you get the date you want! 
Bookings will be taken at the Hanley Town Office at (306) 544-2223  
Or email at townahanley@sasktel.net 

TRANSFER STATION INFORMATION  
NOTICE OF ITEMS ACCEPTED AT THE TOWN OF HANLEY TRANSFER STATION 

  

In accordance with our permit and Loraas Disposal the following items will NOT be accepted at the transfer station: 

1. Tires; 

2. Hazardous wastes of any kind: pesticides, chemicals which are radioactive, reactive, toxic, ignitable,  corrosive, 
pathological, acidic, etc., or any waste which is otherwise listed as a hazardous or toxic substance; 

3. Petroleum, petroleum remains or by-products; 

4. Fuel tanks or oil barrels; 

5. Asbestos, concrete, rocks, wire; 

6. Petroleum contaminated soils; 

7. Automobiles and other large metal objects; 

8. Remains of or by-products of slaughter house operations; 

9. Liquid domestic sewage, used oil, liquid wastes and sludges generally; 

10. Liquid paints and solvents (dried material and empty cans are OK in the Loraas bin); 

11.  Acid-filled automotive batteries; 

12.  Propane tanks; 

13.  Any wood products treated with creosote (telephone poles, wooden pilings, railroad ties, etc.) 

  

There are designated areas for steel. ONLY TREES OR UNTREATED/UNPAINTED LUMBER MAY GO IN 
THE BURNING PIT. Contact the Town Office regarding bin rental. 

 

mailto:townoffice@townofhanley.ca
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Firehall BBQ 
Thursday July 25, 2019 

5:30-7:30pm 
@   Hanley Golf  Coarse    

  Come out to help raise  
  money for the Hanley Firehall!  

Supplies donated by  
the Hanley Ag Fair!! 

 
Cheeseburger, Fries and Pop/Water for $9 

Onion Rings* $4 
Mozza Sticks* (5) $4 

                   Cheeseburger $5     Fries  $4 
                         Pop/Water $1 

*while supplies last 
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                                                                   Hanley Seniors Spring and Summer 2019 

April 26 annual meeting and pot luck was well attended with Hedi Harder chairing one last time before handing-
over the reins to Don Law. Welcome Don and thank you Hedi for your contributions and dedication as our presi-
dent.  
The new executive and Board of Directors includes; Don Law, Pat Earis, Joyce Armstrong, Bev Goff, Jean 
Reeves, Jan Beaumont, Margaret Ponak and welcome Marlene Simonsen. 
Bingo August 1 - 2 p.m. 
Exercises Monday afternoon and chair exercise Wednesday and Friday morning 
Cards Wednesday and Friday afternoon. 
Tentative date for Produce and Bake Sale - August 17. Watch for posters 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

                                                                                  2018 
We have once again planted flowers on Lincoln Street and in the park with help from the Royal Bank. Special 
thanks to the caring people who maintain our public spaces.  
General Meeting and Potluck - July 26, 4 p.m.  

 

A great group of volunteers got some trees planted at the 
end of Lincoln Ave. An oak will replace the old black pop-
lar that had to be removed a couple years ago. Thanks to 
Toni Chasmar, David & Susan Prosofsky, Ron and Kristine 
Earis for purchasing and planting the trees and to Lillian 
Tweet and Elsie McGregor for supplying the work crew 
with lunch and drinks! 

 

The Hanley Community Baptist Church 
group gave back to the community by 

constructing a deck between the Library 
and Brightwater Insurance making that 

area look like an inviting place to have a 
seat. Thanks Brad Young and your wor-

shippers!  
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NOTES FROM THE TOWN OFFICE 

At our June Meeting: 

Gerrid Gust, Sask Party nominee for Arm River Constituency attended the meeting to introduce himself to 
Council and listen to concerns they may have. 

The culvert crossing Railway St. at 2nd Ave. was budgeted to have extensions on either end. This was re-
viewed and the culvert will be replaced.  

A sewer service invoice was presented to Council for payment but the Council referred to the “Water and 
Sewer Management Bylaw” whereby a sewer service is the responsibility of the owner of the property from 
the building to the main and the invoice was returned to the owner. 

The Baptist Church community wanted to do something for the Town so the Council supported them build-
ing a deck in the area between Brightwater Insurance and the Library. Thanks to those involved in that pro-
ject! The area looks much better! 

The Administrator reported having attended the WaterWolf AGM June 24 in Outlook; a SUMA Webinar 
about changes to Municipal Legislation on May 14 (the Mayor was in the office so he listened in also); a PE-
BA webinar about changes to reporting for MEPP on May 16; another SUMA webinar on an Introduction to 
Risk Management on May 29; a Municipal Advisory Services webinar on General Administration; an Asset 
Management workshop held in the Senior’s Centre in Hanley on May 28; and the DRWU AGM on May15, 
the regular meeting on May 29 and mediation on June 25.  

A request by a past resident of the area was reviewed with the decision to present Michelle Geddes with a 
certificate of Honourary Citizenship of the Town of Hanley at the 2019 Hanley Ag Fair. 

Replies were to be made to the President of Agvantage Development Corp in regards to the concerns of the 
inspection reports that were completed in April of 2019. This decision led the Council to instruct the Admin-
istrator to send follow-up letters to all parties of the Industrial Park servicing agreement inspection asking 
how work is progressing on the deficiencies noted on the inspection reports and trust that the deficiencies will 
be completed by August 31, 2019. The Council also requested progress reports. 

Four Bylaws were adopted which included: 
1) Waterworks amendment adding the enforcement costs to the utility billing; 
2) Traffic amendment addition Stop & Yield signs at the corners of Bodeman Ave. and 1st St.; 
3) A new Planning District Agreement with the municipalities that are members of WaterWolf Planning 
Commission; and, 
4) Fire Restriction which better defines who has the authority to declare a Fire Ban. 
 
Two Policies were adopted which included: 
1) The Administrator is approved to purchase small advertisements with a limit of $100 per advertisement; 
and, 
2) The Administrator, at their discretion, is approved to purchase flowers for bereaved staff or Council with a 
limit of $100 per bereavement. 
The Council followed up with a 2018 Nuisance declaration to notify the owner that the Council would be act-
ing on the declaration by contracting remedial action. 
 
The student that the Council had offered the summer employment to did not accept the offer of employment 
so an offer is to be made to Kianna Dietz to summer employment. Kianna accepted the offer and you will see 
her out and about the Town again doing duties as set out by the Foreman. 
 
The Administrator was approved to register for the SUMA Municipal Symposium: The Future of Municipal 
Development July 28 in Moose Jaw, SK. 
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NOTES(cont’d) 

 
At our July meeting: 
 
A quote was provided to Council following the hydrant inspection completed by EMCO. It was decided to ac-
cept the quote to have the repairs done this year. 
 
The Waterworks and Sewage Works annual inspections were completed and results reviewed by Council. 
A quote was provided by Loraas Disposal for supplying the bins at the Transfer Station. This quote was accept-
ed for 2020. 
 
Council was invited to a meeting at the RM of Dundurn to review the DRWU Corporate Bylaw. Mayor Marv 
Gerbrandt & CAO Darice Carlson will attend this meeting.  
 
The Administrator reported having attending the WaterWolf AGM on June 24. There were presentations by 
auditor Jim Twigg; Saskatchewan Community Planning Branch; and Crosby-Hanna, WaterWolf’s planners. 
She also reported having attended a SUMA webinar on how to prosecute bylaws. 
 
Four Bylaws were adopted: 
1) To provide for entering into a lease agreement with the Curling Club; 
2) Amending the definition of “Junked Vehicles” in the Nuisance Bylaw; 
3) Amending the Traffic Bylaw to reflect new street names; and, 
4) A General Penalty bylaw to replace the outdated one. 
 
Complaints of two nuisance yards was brought to Council’s attention. The Administrator is to send letters to 
owners/residents of the properties to have the grass cut and tidied. 
 
A decision was made in regards to the Artificial Ice Project to instruct the Administrator to draft a bylaw and 
promissory note for the Council to consider lending the Artificial Ice Committee money to proceed with the 
project. 
 
The Administrator received approval for holidays for the week of July 15 – 19 with the office to be closed on 
July 19. 
 
The Administrator notified Council of a Provincial Traffic Safety F√und grant available so they instructed her 
to apply for the funding to purchase three radar speed signs for speed management. 
 
Bunnyhugs were donated to the Ag Fair and the Family Fun Day at the Golf Course. 
 
The cost of the Loraas waste container will be donated for the Ag Fair again this year. 
 
The Administrator was approved to pay donations to the Hanley Ag Society as they are received. 
 
A fireworks request was approved with a suggestion of the display in the Town’s open area/drainage channel 
behind the Dance Studio. 
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   Hanley Senior Note 
It has been a few months to express accolades to many people whose lives have been 
touched by many of us.  Firstly, it was nurses with whom we have been friends for many 
years and the joys we experienced with their visit at the Nurses reunion at the Delta Royal 
Hotel.  We loved it.  At discussions it was discovered that most of our parents came from a 
distant land, on a ship racked at sea, no airplanes.  
   Secondly my family is somehow, always a giggler – AND A SINGER, and we followed 
suit.  I guess I give thanks to my Dad who was very adamant I keeping us involved. When it 
came time to find work, he asked us to join him, one at a time – 5 girls  
   His words, well girls, I haven’t enough work nor do I have enough land to pay for your 
livelihood, so I hope you might fend for your own, we did.  Two became teachers, one 
worked at a Drugstore and two became nurses. Thanks – Dad and Mom for encouragement 
and your love.  After this we all married and raised families. 
   Thirdly, a 90th birthday for a second sister, an enjoyable, important event of three days.  A 
Barbeque,   a program of about – you guessed it, mainly singing – not one song was repeat-
ed, but we thoroughly enjoyed all of it, with many laughs and applauds.   
   Next was yet another surprise. A tour of Remai Art Centre and yet another surprise was 
followed by a Football game recognized by some of the birthday guests. 
   Two little guys were moved ready to run up and down a “Mountain” hill with speed and 
laughter.  Then it was ice-cream at the “Homestead” Ice –Cream comes with sprinkles – at 
least for some and with such joy by 2 little guys who loved Ice-Cream as does their Great 
Grandmother. 
   Guests came from many places, Germany, Toronto, Hawkestone, Oro Medonte, Ontario, 
Killarney Manitoba, Kenora, BC, Medicine Hat, Tabor, Calgary Alberta, North Waterboro, 
Maine USA.  Albequerque, New Mexico and of coarse many guests from Saskatchewan. 
   Many thanks to everyone.  I repeat and thank you again to all. 
                                                                    Mrs. Marg Peters 

HANLEY SENIOR CITIZENS INC. 
WEEKLY ACTIVITIES 

MONDAY 10:00 Coffee is on. Join us for all the latest information! 

  2:00 Forever in Motion exercises 

TUESDAY 2:00 Quilting 

WEDNESDAY  9:30 Exercises 

     2:00 Cards 

THURSDAY   FIRST THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH ---BINGO 2:00 p.m. 

FRIDAY 9:30 Exercises 

  2:00 Cards 

SATURDAY 7:00 Marbles 

The Senior’s club has family Hanley History books for sale if anyone is new to the community and would 
like one , or if anyone local wants to have a book. 
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THANK YOU 

A huge Thank you to Kendra Fugelrud and Dorothy Gerbrandt from the Hanley Community Baptist 

Church for volunteering their time to come into the office and help out with the May Issue of the  Her-

mes newsletter. 

Also, huge Thank You to Dorothy Gerbrandt for coming into the office and for volunteering many days 

and hours helping out with the organizing, editing and getting the newsletter ready for July publishing.   

Our community enjoys receiving the newsletter and can all appreciate the amount of time and work it 

takes to get it to the mailboxes. 

 
 

The Town of Hanley presented 
Wes Beaumont with a Certificate 
of appreciation in grateful recog-
nition of his valuable contribu-

tions to the Town of Hanley. Wes 
also was given a Town of Hanley 
bunnyhug. The presentation was 
made at a tea held at the Senior’s 
Centre to celebrate Wes & Fern’s 

many years living here. 

TOWN TIDBITS: 

Did you know: 

The Hanley Town Office is willing to take e-transfers for bill payments but the onus is still on the person 
making the e-transfer to the Town. To make doubly sure that your payment has been received by the 
Town, send us a quick email telling us you sent it so we can reply. If you forget to confirm that way, make 
sure you keep an eye on the accounts that you are making the payment to. For example: if you make a 
$100 payment towards your utilities, keep track of the date and check to see that it was applied to your util-
ities on that date or within a couple days of you e-transferring. The Office may not have time immediately 
to accept the transfer but we sure try to get it within a couple days. 

Did you know: 

The Town of Hanley DOES NOT have a bylaw allowing golf carts on the streets so The Traffic Safety Act 

legislation is in effect for any golf carts within the Town. You can check the legislation here: 
http://www.publications.gov.sk.ca/freelaw/documents/english/Statutes/Statutes/T18-1.pdf 

http://www.publications.gov.sk.ca/freelaw/documents/english/Statutes/Statutes/T18-1.pdf

